
CORPORATE RESOURCES

OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE – SPECIAL MEETING
THURSDAY 14 MAY 2009 AT 3.00 PM

PRESENT:

Councillor Knapton (Chairman), Councillors Allison, Bainbridge (as substitute for Councillor Mrs Clarke /Chairman of the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee), Cape, Hendry (from 3.05 pm) and Layden  
ALSO

PRESENT:
Councillor P Farmer (Chairman – Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee)  

CROS.54/09
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillors Boaden, Mrs Clarke and Mrs Glendinning. 
CROS.55/09
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST
There were no declarations of interest affecting the business to be transacted.
CROS.56/09
OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY ANNUAL REPORT 2008/09
The Scrutiny Officer (Ms Edwards) submitted report OS.0409 apprising Members of specific changes to the text of the Overview and Scrutiny Annual Report for 2008/09 subsequent to its circulation to all scrutiny Members on 11 March 2009.  

Ms Edwards advised that the changes had been made following discussion at the meeting of the Scrutiny Chairs Group on 18 March 2009.  She reminded Members of the constitutional requirement for Overview and Scrutiny Committees to report annually to full Council on their workings, and make recommendations for future work programmes and amended working methods if appropriate, together with the process followed in that regard.  A suggested protocol for agreeing the process of approval of the Annual Report in future years was also set out within report OS.04/09.
The Committee today was asked to:
1. Consider the changes made and formally consider approval of the annual report; and

2. Agree that, during the first half of the 2009/10 Civic Year, the Scrutiny Chairs Group and the Scrutiny Team work with the Members on the three subject-based Committees to agree a process for agreeing the Scrutiny Annual Report in future years.  That process would then be put to Council for consideration.  Whatever model was ultimately agreed would also serve as the appropriate mechanism in other circumstances for scrutiny to put an overarching view from the Committees to Council.

The Overview and Scrutiny Annual Report had been considered by the City Council on 28 April 2009; copies of the Annual Report, together with an Excerpt from the Minutes of Council (C.69/09), were also submitted.
In addition, the matter had been considered by the Infrastructure and Community Overview and Scrutiny Committees at special meetings held on 14 May 2009.  The Chairmen were in attendance to report verbally on the outcome of those discussions as follows:
Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee (Minute IOS.46/09)
RESOLVED – 1) That the comments and observations of the Committee be forwarded to the special meeting of the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee;

2) That the Overview and Scrutiny Procedure rules in the constitution are not amended to include the requirement of the three largest political groups having one scrutiny Chairman and one Vice Chairman on Overview and Scrutiny Committees and that the selection of chairs is kept as an informal agreement between Group Leaders;

3)  That consideration be given to abolishing of the Council’s Carousel meetings for the selection of Chairman and Vice Chairman;

4)  That the new names of the scrutiny bodies should continue to include the word ‘Overview’;

5)  That the Forward Plan process be amended so that each item has a date on which it could come to a Scrutiny Committee if the Committee wants to consider it;

6)  That recommendation (ii) of Report OS.04/09 be agreed.

Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee (Minute COS.34/09)
RESOLVED – 1)  That the comments and observations of the Committee be forwarded to the special meeting of the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee;

2) That there is no change to the titles of the three Overview and Scrutiny Committees;

3) That the Overview and Scrutiny Procedure rules in the constitution are amended to include the requirement of the three largest political groups having one scrutiny Chairman and one Vice Chairman on Overview and Scrutiny Committees but on separate Committees where possible;

4)  That consideration be given to abolishing the Council’s Carousel meetings and all Chairman and Vice Chairman are appointed at Annual Council;

5) That the informal meetings between the Chairs, Vice-Chairs, Portfolio Holders and Directors be held at least three times a year;

6) That recommendation (ii) of report OS.04/09 be agreed.

Discussion arose, during which Members raised the following observations:

(i) Drawing on experience gained from service on Overview and Scrutiny and also the Executive, a Member considered that political influences should be removed from the Overview and Scrutiny process as far as possible.   Accordingly he did not wish the appointment of Chairmen and Vice‑Chairmen of Overview and Scrutiny Committees to become a mandatory requirement within the Council’s Constitution.

The Chairman expressed the view that he had not experienced any difficulty during a previous chairmanship of an Overview and Scrutiny Committee, with an opposition Vice-Chairman.

Following discussion, it was agreed that page 17 of the Annual Report be amended:


Final paragraph – the sentence “This is a matter for Council to consider – it may be an issue where Council concludes that amending the Constitution would be the most sustainable approach to solving this problem.” be deleted.


Recommendation – to now read – “Council requires that each of the three largest political Groups have one Scrutiny Chair and one Vice-Chair (on separate Committees where possible), to be decided in discussion by the Leaders of the three largest Political Groups.”
(ii) Members referred to the failure to appoint Chairmen and Vice‑Chairmen at the “Carousel” meetings immediately following Annual Council in 2008, expressing concern that a similar embarrassing scenario may occur this year.    Consideration should be given to abolishing the Carousel meetings so that all Chairmen and Vice‑Chairmen were appointed at Annual Council.

(iii) 
Consideration could be given to the reinstatement of the Overview and Scrutiny Management Committee within the Council’s Constitution.
The Scrutiny Manager (Mrs Tibbs) pointed out that reinstatement of the Management Committee would not solve the issues around appointment of Chairmen to Committees.

(iv) The overview function was an important aspect of the Committees’ work.  The proposed new names for the Committees (detailed at page 18 of the Annual Report) should be amended to read:

· Community Overview and Scrutiny Panel

· Resources Overview and Scrutiny Panel

· Environment and Economy Overview and Scrutiny Panel

(v) The recommendation concerning the Forward Plan (page 16) remain unchanged.
(vi) Members were in agreement with the proposals to improve scrutiny of the Budget.


The initial meeting of the Budget Scrutiny Task and Finish Group was scheduled to take place on 20 May 2009 and it was envisaged that work would conclude in time for next year’s budget.

(vii) Referring to the proposed change from the Review of Scrutiny concerning greater involvement and co‑option of public and other representatives, Members felt that was undertaken quite well within Task and Finish Groups, but to a lesser degree in scheduled Committee meetings.  There was also an issue around back bench Members feeling excluded from the process.

The Scrutiny Manager (Dr Taylor) drew Members’ attention to the two elements detailed at page 22 of the Annual Report which it was hoped would be sufficient to address those concerns.

The Chairman commented that items on the Forward Plan and Work Programme were standard on all Overview and Scrutiny Committee Agenda, and provided an opportunity for Members to give consideration to the co‑option of other Members / the public for specific items of business as appropriate.

(viii) A Member stated that, during his time on the Council, he had been very impressed by the work, intelligence and commitment of members of the Scrutiny Team.

(ix) Informal meetings between the Chairmen, Vice‑Chairmen, Portfolio Holders and Directors be held as required.


Certain Members commented that informal meetings may reduce the time spent in Committee.

Dr Taylor referred the Committee to page 24 of the Annual Report which suggested that development sessions take place to look at the work of the Committee and map out ideas for work in the forthcoming year.
The Deputy Chief Executive (Dr Gooding) emphasised an important point of principle, namely that the City Council was a public organisation and the majority of its business should be undertaken in public.  Officers should of course be available to assist Members in their work as required.
(x) That the process for agreeing the Scrutiny Annual Report as detailed at recommendation (ii) to report OS.04/09 be agreed.

Having taken account of the documentation submitted, and the views expressed by the Infrastructure and Community Overview and Scrutiny Committees, it was:
RESOLVED – (1) That the Overview and Scrutiny Annual Report 2008/09 be submitted to Council.

(2)  That it be recommended to the City Council that:
(a) The City Council requires that each of the three largest political Groups have one Scrutiny Chairman and one Vice-Chairman (on separate Committees where possible), to be decided in discussion by the Leaders of the three largest political Groups.
(b) Consideration be given to abolishing the Carousel meetings immediately following Annual Council each year; the effect being that all Chairmen and Vice‑Chairmen are appointed at Annual Council.

(c) The Overview and Scrutiny Committees be renamed as:

· Community Overview and Scrutiny Panel

· Resources Overview and Scrutiny Panel

· Environment and Economy Overview and Scrutiny Panel

(d) Council agrees that two Members be nominated to the Joint Cumbria LAA Scrutiny Committee and that one of those be drawn from the political Groups not represented on the Executive.

(e) Council requests the Leader to amend the Forward Plan process so that each item has a date on which it could come to a Scrutiny Committee, but that the Committee select which items they wish to see.

(3) That the Committee agreed that, during the first half of the 2009/10 Municipal Year, the Scrutiny Chairs Group and the Scrutiny Team work with the Members on the three subject based Committees to agree a process for agreeing the Scrutiny Annual Report in future years.  That process should then be put to the City Council for consideration.  The agreed model to also serve as an appropriate mechanism in other circumstances for scrutiny to put an overarching view from the Committees to Council.

[The meeting ended at 3.40 pm]

